STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 8:30 a.m. on Monday, August 10, 2015.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, and Terry Templin.  Councilmember Sharon Thomas was absent.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Jay Headrick.
The pledge to the American flag was led by Councilmember Jay Jenkins.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.
Neither Councilmember Thomas nor Councilmember Templin had been able to review the bills on file.  The council will approve the payment pending review of the bills.

Jim Regan and other residents were present to address the council regarding the situation on Blackberry Lane.  Mr. Regan stated that he wanted to give the council some highlights on new developments.  They have learned that discussions were held at the postal office regarding safety issues.  They are waiting to hear whether the gate stays or goes.  Councilmember Jenkins asked if UPS or FedEx still delivered to their street.  Mr. Regan wasn’t aware if there were any issues with them delivering but it was very possible.  Another concern was that an elderly resident needed medical supplies on a regular basis and they would not be able to get them delivered by the postal service.  The postal service is concerned about safety with trucks having to back down the street.  The residents are still having issues with trash pick-up but they feel that trash is a minor issue that will get resolved.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that maybe the council should look at it a little further to see if there was something they could do.  Mr. Regan asked the council how they could get their street accepted as a city street.  Mayor Funderburg explained that the road was never brought up to city standards as well as other roads in the city.  City Attorney John Rea suggested that the council sit and work up some options then meet with representatives from the neighborhood. 
Park & Rec Director Bubba Edge gave an update on the concessions at the Sports Complex.  After the last presentation to the council on the concessions, Mr. Edge maintained a sign out sheet for all the comp meals.  This allowed him to see how much food and drinks were being given away.  He implemented a policy that required all sports officials and scorekeepers pay 50% of their meal cost.  It made a huge difference in the profit margin.  He is looking at changing the concession stand strategies in order to make it more profitable. 
Jason Goodgame, Construction Project Manager, presented pictures of Splash Pad features for the council’s consideration.  Once selected, the city can order the features but not take delivery until next year when they are ready to be installed.  The council would like to see the layout of the Splash Pad so they will know how the features are going to look in place before they make their selections.  Mr. Goodgame stated that all the contractors will be on site at the Municipal Complex this week.  All contracts have been signed and bonds are in place.  Terry Kirby will be the on-site construction manager.  Construction will be going on so if any of the council would like to make a site visit, they need to make arrangements.  Hard hats will be required when visiting.  All the in-kind work by the city has been completed.

City Manager Muenger stated that he had recently visited some sites of nuisance property with the building inspector.  He had also looked at the City’s Nuisance Ordinance and felt that is was very broad and mostly based off of the State Code.  Four properties have been brought before the council; three of which are scheduled for court appearance.  Mr. Muenger presented a revised ordinance which is much easier to follow with tighter guidelines.  He would like the council to review the revised ordinance and consider it for adoption.
City Manager Muenger stated that the city does not have an adopted sick leave donation policy; it’s in practice only.  He presented a written policy for the council’s consideration which formally sets the policy already in practice.  In formally adopting the policy, it will prevent employees that are leaving to donate their time to other employees.  This is not permissible.  Also, the donation rate will be hour for hour, not based on the employee’s salary.
City Manager Muenger presented job descriptions for animal control positions.  Those positions included Animal Control Supervisor – Range 14, Animal Control Technician – Range 3, Animal Control Clerk – Range 2 and Animal Control Assistant (P/T) – Range 1.  The Supervisor will have to be certified to euthanize.  The second-in-command can get certified within a certain time frame.    Mr. Muenger stated that he had received a list of supplies and equipment from ASPCI that the city might be interested in purchasing.  ASPCI is asking $18,000 for everything on the list.  Mr. Muenger has priced some of the equipment and feels that the City is getting a good deal.  The City will still need to purchase some other things.  Also, ASPCI has agreed to vacate the building and the city take over operations on September 15, 2015.
Four applications were received for one opening on the Library Board.  This was a four-year term expiring July 1, 2019.  Applications were received from Tiffany Holder, Whitney Hollis, Janis Owen and Tara White.  Mayor Funderburg recommended local attorney Tiffany Holder.
The City was requested by the Alabama Department of Revenue to submit up to three nominations to the County Board of Equalization.  Councilmember Templin recommended Ren Wheeler and Councilmember Wood recommended Billy Shute.  These two names will be submitted to ADOR for consideration.
City Manager Muenger presented a draft agreement for the City to contract with Advanced Disposal for the disposal of sludge at their Cedar Hill Landfill.  Advanced was initially requesting certain insurance requirements, but after consideration, it was determined that the City’s insurance was adequate.  The City will still be paying the same disposal rate.  The savings are in the use of the roll-offs.  Utility Manager Freddy Hazelwood stated that it would be more convenient and efficient to handle the transporting of sludge disposal by his department.

Agreements were received from St. Clair County for E-911 Dispatch Services, Inmate Housing and Juvenile Detention Services for FY15/16.  Central Dispatch Fees will increase by 1% to $161,318.00.  Juvenile Detention Services will remain the same at $36,959.00.  EMA Appropriations will also remain the same at $2,029.50.  The cost to house inmates will be calculated at $32.50 per day per inmate.  

The following vehicles were presented to the council to consider for surplus:  2-2001 Chevrolet Impalas and 1-1998 Ford Crown Victoria.  All three vehicles are in need of costly repairs.  

The canvassing of the Sunday Alcohol Sales Special Election will be held on Tuesday, August 18, 2015, at 12:00 noon.

City Manager Muenger had no additional comments.

Mayor Funderburg stated that he had received a written request from Eden Westside Baptist Church to paint a crosswalk from the church to the parking lot across the street on Wolf Creek Road North.  The parking lot is used by Senior Citizens and people tend to go too fast in that area.  The church uses crossing guards with flags but they still encounter safety issues.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that he is familiar with the situation.  Mr. Muenger stated that he will submit the information to Street Superintendent Greg Gossett for a cost estimate. 
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in regular session at the City Hall at 10:00 a.m. on Monday, August 10, 2015.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood and Terry Templin.  Councilmember Thomas was absent.  Those present constituting a quorum of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file pending review of the bills by Councilmember Thomas or another Councilmember.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved to table the selection of the Splash Pad Features until they could look over the layout first.  

Greg Bain, Bain and Company, presented the FY13/14 Audit.  Mr. Bain stated that the City had an overall clean audit.  There were a couple of items that he noted were material weaknesses; (1) The City’s ability to do the financial statements including the notes and (2) Reconciling the payroll account on a timely basis.  He also recommended going through the City’s past due accounts and trying to collect what we could.  If uncollectable, the bad debt needs to be written off.  On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved to accept the audit as presented by Mr. Bain.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council approved the Sick Leave Donation Policy as presented by City Manager Muenger.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the new job descriptions for Animal Control as presented by City Manager Muenger.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the appointment of Tiffany Holder to a four-year term on the Library Board.  Her term will expire July 1, 2019.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the nominations of Ren Wheeler and William Shute, Jr. for the County Board of Equalization.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:
RESOLUTION NO. 2015 – 4487

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, TO ENTER INTO A SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH ADVANCED DISPOSAL SERVICES

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City (hereinafter “City”) desires to enter into a service agreement with Advanced Disposal Services (hereinafter “Advanced”) for the disposal of dewatered sewage sludge/drying bed solids; and,

WHEREAS, Advanced has agreed to accept the delivery of “acceptable waste” at their Cedar Hill Landfill at a cost of $22.50 a ton plus $1.00/ton ADEM and $1.00/ton St. Clair Host Fee; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into a service agreement with Advanced for the disposal of “acceptable waste” from the Dye Creek Wastewater Treatment Plant.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

That the Mayor and City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to enter into a service agreement in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, with Advanced Disposal Services to accept Dewatered Sewage Sludge/Drying Bed Solids at the Cedar Hill Landfill site from the City of Pell City Dye Creek Waste Water Treatment Plant.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council approved the following resolution with Council President McGowan abstaining:

RESOLUTION NO. 2015 – 4488

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF

PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH

ST. CLAIR COUNTY, ALABAMA, 

REGARDING CENTRAL DISPATCHING SERVICES
WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into an agreement with St. Clair County to serve as a central dispatching service; and,

WHEREAS, the County and the City have previously entered into an agreement for the County to serve as a central dispatching service for St. Clair County, Alabama, and the City; said agreement having been considered and approved by the County at its meeting of September 24, 2002; and,

WHEREAS, Section 2. Compensation of this agreement, as amended March 9, 2004, provides annual compensation from the City to the County during the term of the agreement as follows:

October 1, 2011 – September 30, 2012

$138,208.00

October 1, 2012 – September 30, 2013

$142,354.00

October 1, 2013 – September 30, 2014

$159,721.00

WHEREAS, the County and the City have agreed to amend said agreement as provided herein to change Section 2. Compensation; and,

WHEREAS, in consideration of the agreement, and in further consideration of the mutual benefits to the County and City, the parties agree that the previous amended agreement is further amended as follows:

October 1, 2015 – September 30, 2016

$161,318.00 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

That the Mayor and City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to enter into an agreement in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, with St. Clair County to serve as a central dispatching service to the City of Pell City.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council approved the following resolution with Council President McGowan abstaining:

RESOLUTION NO. 2015- - 4489

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF

PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH

ST. CLAIR COUNTY, ALABAMA, REGARDING 

THE HOUSING OF MUNICIPAL INMATES

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has a Municipal Court System and Police Force that routinely make arrests and commits persons to incarceration as part of their responsibilities, but does not own or operate a jail or corrections facility in which to incarcerate said persons; and,


WHEREAS, the City desires to incarcerate these persons at the St. Clair County Jail; and,


WHEREAS, the Jail is operated by the Sheriff of St. Clair County, Alabama, a duly elected official of the State of Alabama, pursuant to the authority delegated to him by the laws of the State of Alabama including, but not limited to, the Alabama Constitution of 1901, which authority enables him to accept or refuse persons arrested by the City’s police for incarceration at the Jail at his discretion; and,

WHEREAS, funds are provided for the operation and maintenance of the Jail by the St. Clair County Commission, the duly elected governing body of St. Clair County, Alabama, pursuant to the laws of the State of Alabama including, but not limited to, the Alabama Constitution of 1901; and,

WHEREAS, the City shall pay to the County Commission an amount of Thirty-Two Dollars and Fifty Cents ($32.50) per day for each City inmate who is incarcerated at the Jail; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into an agreement with St. Clair County to incarcerate persons at the St. Clair County Jail that are arrested by the City.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

That the Mayor and City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to enter into an agreement in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, with St. Clair County to incarcerate persons at the County Jail that are arrested by the City.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council approved the following resolution with Council President McGowan abstaining:

RESOLUTION NO. 2015 – 4490

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF

PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH

ST. CLAIR COUNTY, ALABAMA, REGARDING 

JUVENILE DETENTION SERVICES


WHEREAS, St. Clair County has established with the cooperation of the Sheriff and Juvenile Judge, a seventy-two (72) hour holding facility for juveniles for St. Clair County, Alabama, and the municipalities situated therein; and,


WHEREAS, the County, with the cooperation of the Sheriff and Juvenile Judge, will agree to provide juvenile detention services for the City of Pell City within the facility for up to seventy-two (72) hours; and,


WHEREAS, the City desires and has agreed to enter into a contract with the County to provide the services to the City for the sum of Thirty-Six Thousand Nine Hundred Fifty-Nine Dollars ($36,959.00) annually beginning October 1, 2015; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into an agreement with St. Clair County to provide juvenile detention services for the City.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

That the Mayor and City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to enter into an agreement in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit A, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, with St. Clair County to provide juvenile detention services for the City of Pell City.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2015 – 4491

A RESOLUTION PROVIDING FOR THE SALE OF UNNEEDED PERSONAL PROPERTY

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City, Alabama, has certain items of personal property which are no longer needed for public or municipal purposes; and,

WHEREAS, Section 11-43-56, Ala. Code 1975, authorizes the municipal governing body to dispose of unneeded personal property;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the following personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, is not needed for public or municipal purposes:


2001 Chevrolet Impala

VIN# 2G1WF55K719353576


2001 Chevrolet Impala

VIN# 2G1WF55K619365170


1998 Ford Crown Victoria

VIN# 2FAFP71W3WX130842

Section 2.   That the Mayor and the City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized and directed to dispose of the personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, described in Section 1, above, by receiving bids for such property.  All such property shall be sold to the highest bidder, provided, however, that the Council shall have the authority to reject all bids when, in its opinion, it deems the bids to be less than adequate consideration for the personal property.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2015 – 4492

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH ASPCI FOR THE PURCHASE OF CERTAIN ITEMS AND TO AMEND THE NON-RENEWAL AGREEMENT WITH ASPCI

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City (hereinafter “City”) desires to enter into an agreement with the Animal Shelter of Pell City, Inc. (hereinafter “ASPCI”) for the purchase of certain inventory items now in the possession of ASPCI as attached hereto as Exhibit A; and,

WHEREAS, ASPCI has agreed to sell to the City the aforementioned inventory items at a cost not to exceed $18,000.00; and,

WHEREAS, ASPCI has agreed to vacate the facility more commonly known as the Animal Shelter located at 1071 Airport Road by September 15, 2015; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to purchase said items as listed on the inventory list and to assume full responsibility of operating the shelter on September 15, 2015.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

That the Mayor and City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to enter into an agreement with ASPCI to purchase certain items as attached hereto as Exhibit A, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, and to assume full responsibility of operating the shelter on September 15, 2015.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan
Council President
ATTEST:

______________________________

Penny Isbell

City Clerk

